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	COUNCIL

	13 MARCH 2023

	(10.30 AM – 2.40 PM)

	APPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Jane Hamilton

	Present
	Nashwa Alsakka, Obum Ekeke, Professor Anthony Forster, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Simon Hall, Paul Jackson, Melanie Leech (Zoom), Professor Shane Martin, Tim Porter (Zoom), Dr Stevphen Shukaitis and Dr Adam Wright 

	Apologies
	Alexa Coates, Stephanie Hilborne, Pravina Ladva and Milan Makwana

	Secretary 
	Bryn Morris 

	Note taker
	Clare Hornsby

	In attendance 
	Lucy Johnson and Andrew Keeble 

	
	Agenda items 1 – 7:
	Sara Limerick, Director of People and Culture

	
	Agenda item 11:
	Dr Dave Parry, Director of Sport

	
	Agenda item 12:
	Professor Chris Greer, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research)
Dr Rob Singh, Director of Research and Enterprise Office 

	
	Agenda item 13: 
	Sara Limerick, Director of People and Culture
Elaine Brown, Director of Inclusion

	
	Agenda item 13: 
	Sara Limerick, Director of People and Culture
Elaine Brown, Director of Inclusion

	
	Agenda item 16:
	Professor Maria Fasli, Executive Dean 
(Science & Health)

	
	Agenda item 17:
	Chris Oldham, Deputy Registrar 
(Infrastructure & Environments)


	UNRESERVED BUSINESS

	1. WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

	
	The Chair welcomed members, observers, and attendees to the meeting.
	07/23

	2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS (paper C/23/03)

	
	Council noted and approved the report, which highlighted the known and potential conflicts of interest that had been identified in advance of the meeting and described how these conflicts could be managed during the meeting.
	08/23

	
	Paul Jackson declared a potential conflict of interest in relation to agenda item 8(b), UK Undergraduate Recruitment, in his capacity as a Director and the Chair of the University of Essex Campus Services Ltd (UECS) Board. Council noted the nature of the potential conflict of interest and agreed that no further action was required. 
	09/23

	
	Simon Hall declared a potential conflict of interest in relation to agenda item 16, Dental Simulation Facilities and Centre of Dental Excellence, in his capacity as a Director and the Chair of the Knowledge Gateway Board. Council noted the nature of the potential conflict of interest and agreed that no further action was required.
	10/23

	
	No additional conflicts of interest were declared.
	11/23

	3. STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS  

	
	Agenda item 21(a), Nominations Committee Report to Council, was starred for discussion in advance of the meeting. 
	12/23

	
	No additional items were starred for discussion. All unstarred items were noted, endorsed, or approved by Council as appropriate.
	13/23

	4. MINUTES AND NOTES 

	
	Council noted and approved the minutes of the meeting that took place on 
28 November 2022 (paper C/23/04). 
	14/23

	
	Council noted and approved the minutes of the meeting that took place on 
9 January 2023 (paper C/23/05), subject to a minor amendment.
	15/23

	
	Council noted and approved the notes of the Away Day that took place on 
9 January 2023 (paper C/23/06).
	16/23

	5. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES (C/23/07)

	
	Council noted the matters arising from the minutes. 
	17/23

	6. Report on Chair’s Action (C/23/08)

	
	Council noted the action that it had taken and endorsed the action that had been taken by the Chair of Council, between meetings.
	18/23

	7. VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/23/09)

	
	Council noted the report. The Vice-Chancellor highlighted:
	19/23

	
	· The success of Essex Rebels against the number one ranked team in the Women’s British Basketball League (WBBL) on 11 March 2023. The event, which was held in celebration of International Women’s Day in the Essex Sports Arena, broke both the arena attendance record and the WBBL regular season spectator record, attracting more than 1,500 attendees. 
	

	
	· The benefits of sports and on-campus sporting events as a component of the student and staff experience, and as an opportunity for wider community engagement.
	20/23

	
	· The financial performance of the UK higher education sector and comparator institutions, relative to that of the University. The efficacy of the University’s integrated planning process and cost control mechanisms, and the work being undertaken to ensure that the University’s financial sustainability could be maintained in a range of scenarios. 
	21/23

	
	· The impact of the real term reduction in the value of tuition fees payable by UK undergraduates, and how the University was responding to the challenges this posed. 
	22/23

	
	· The scope of the University’s higher and degree apprenticeships provision, and how this was expected to develop over time. 
	23/23

	
	· The challenges and opportunities associated with generative artificial intelligence tools. 
	24/23

	
	· The potential impact of the Office for National Statistic’s review of the classification of higher education institutions.   
	25/23

	
	· The University’s robust approach to horizon scanning, particularly in relation to research funding and the mechanisms through which the UK government could control student numbers. 
	26/23

	
	· The introduction of a revised methodology for the 2022-23 Teaching Excellence Framework, and how this was expected to impact on the University’s rating and ability to recruit its fair share of talented students.
	27/23

	
	· The success of a recent visit to Pakistan, which saw the Vice-Chancellor preside over the first University of Essex Graduation Ceremony to be held in the country. The delegation visited five partner universities, further strengthening the University’s education and research links, and raising the University’s profile in this important overseas market. Professor Forster was the first British Vice-Chancellor to visit Pakistan in over a decade.    
	28/23

	
	· The Vice-Chancellor had written an article in the Times Higher Education (THE) on the importance of the European Universities Initiative. 
	29/23

	
	The Vice-Chancellor highlighted the blog on his visit to Pakistan and the THE article, which would be shared with members of Council by circulation.

Action: Head of Corporate Governance 
	30/23

	
	The President of the Students’ Union confirmed that the commemorative event in support of victims of the earthquakes in Türkiye and Syria had been well attended, and described the good progress that was being made by the Student Safety Working Group.
	31/23

	8(a)  ADMISSIONS SUMMARY (C/23/10)

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor provided an overview of the University’s final admissions position for academic year 2022-23, inclusive of January starts, relative to minimum entry targets and budget. 
	32/23

	
	Council noted the latest recruitment position for academic year 2023-24, relative to minimum entry targets, competitor institutions and the wider sector, and the same point in prior years’ recruitment cycles. 
	33/23

	
	Council noted the local, national and global factors and trends that were affecting demand, recruitment and conversion both at Essex and across the sector, and the range of activities that were being undertaken in order to capitalise on relevant opportunities both now and in the future. The principles that underpinned the University’s approach to student recruitment and longer-term student number growth, and for ensuring that the broader Essex offer remained aligned with the needs of a changing student population, were also noted and discussed.
	34/23

	
	Council agreed that the impact of student recruitment trends on the future size and shape of the University should be considered within the context of the Essex 2025 programme, at a future Council Away Day. 

Action: Registrar and Secretary 
	35/23

	8(b)  UK UNDERGRADUATE RECRUITMENT (C/23/10a)

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the report and described the scope of, and rationale for, introducing a new means-tested bursary for UK undergraduate students from academic year 2023-24. Council discussed the financial implications of the proposed bursary and how it would sit within the broader Essex offer. 
	36/23

	
	Council discussed how the proposed bursary would support the recruitment, retention, and progression of students from low-income families, and noted the research that had informed the development of the proposed bursary.  
	37/23

	
	Council approved the introduction of a revised means-tested bursary for 2023-24 entry, and agreed that the impact of the bursary should be monitored and reported to a future meeting of Council. 
Action: Deputy Vice-Chancellor 
	38/23

	8. BUDGET BASELINE AND FINANCIAL ASSUMPTIONS (C/23/11)

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight (FPDI) introduced the report and described the proposed baseline budget for 2023-24, the financial forecasts to 2026-27 and the underlying financial planning assumptions. 
	39/23

	
	To fund the improved pay award, Policy and Resources Committee had agreed that a pay award in excess of the level built into the financial planning assumptions would be funded through a reduction in the cash surplus from the 5.5% that Council had determined was the long-term requirement to ensure financial sustainability.  However, opportunities would continue to be sought to achieve an out-turn as close as possible to the long-term cash surplus target. The University
did not expect to breach any of its financial covenants in 
2023-24.
	40/23

	
	Council approved the report. 
	41/23

	
	Secretary’s note: If the boards of the University’s subsidiary companies were to approve a pay award at the same level as the University in 2023-24, the University’s cash surplus target would be revised to no lower than 4.5%.
	

	9. FUTUREPROOFING THE UNIVERSITY’S KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2019-25 (C/23/12)

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the report. Council noted and discussed the rationale for extending the University’s Strategy by three years and revising the way in which progress against the University’s key performance indicators (KPIs) would be measured. Council agreed that the University’s Strategy and KPIs remained appropriate, and that it was important to maintain the existing level of strategic aspiration. 
	42/23

	
	Council approved the extension of the University Strategy to 31 July 2028, and the proposed revisions to the KPIs, as described in the report.  
	43/23

	
	Council agreed that the Financial Statements and the University’s web site should be enhanced to give further emphasis to the University’s values.

Action: Director of FPDI, Director of Communications and External Relations
	44/23

	10. SPORTS SUB-STRATEGY TO 2027-28 (C/23/13)

	
	The Director of Sport introduced the report and described the purpose, scope and objectives of the draft Sports Sub-Strategy to 31 July 2028, and how it supported the delivery of the University’s Strategy and Sustainability Sub-Strategy.  
	45/23

	
	Council discussed the University’s approach to providing students and staff with access to a wide range of sporting facilities, both on and near to its campuses, and to encouraging all members of the University community to take advantage of the sporting opportunities available to them.  
	46/23

	
	Council approved the Sports Sub-Strategy to 2027-28, subject to the inclusion of additional references to the Sustainability Sub-Strategy and a minor amendment to the vision statement.  

Action: Director of Sport
	47/23

	11. ENTERPRISE AND INNOVATION SUB-STRATEGY TO 2025 (C/23/14)

	
	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) introduced the report and described the purpose, scope and objectives of the draft Enterprise and Innovation Sub-Strategy to 31 July 2025, and how it supported the delivery of the University’s Strategy.    
	48/23

	
	Council discussed how students, staff, alumni, and other stakeholders could engage with the University’s Sub-Strategy, and how the concept of ‘purposeful business’ could be embedded within the resulting actions and activities.
	49/23

	
	Council approved the Enterprise and Innovation Sub-Strategy and agreed that the period of implementation should be extended to 31 July 2028, to align with the recently extended University Strategy. 
	50/23

	12. eQUALITY, DIVERSITY, AND INCLUSION ANNUAL REPORT 2021-22 (C/23/15)

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the report and described the work that had been undertaken to advance equality, diversity and inclusion at the University throughout academic year 2021-22.   
	51/23

	
	Council noted the University’s portfolio approach to engaging with Charter Marks and external benchmarking exercises, and the process for keeping these under review. 
	52/23

	
	In discussion, Council agreed that the report should be updated to include a reference to the contributions of the Students’ Union in establishing the ‘Breaking Barriers for Students with Disabilities’ initiative, and the Trans, Non-binary and Gender Non-confirming Working Group.
Action: Director of People and Culture 
	53/23

	
	Council approved the Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Annual Report 2021-22 for publication, subject to minor revision. 
	54/23

	13. GENDER PAY GAP REPORT 2023 (C/23/16)

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the report and described the scope and impact of work that had been undertaken in an effort to further reduce the University’s gender pay gap and, separately, the University’s ethnicity and disability pay gaps.
	55/23

	
	Council noted that there were a range of dimensions to the gender pay gap: ensuring equal pay for work of equal value, so that women and men get paid the same for similar work; and closing the overall pay gap, defined as the difference between men’s and women’s average earnings across the organisation at the mean and median level. Some progress had been made in some areas in addressing aspects of gender pay. However, progress on neither the mean nor the median pay gap was yet sufficient to ensure that the University meet its strategic commitment to reduce all pay gaps to below 5% by 2025. 
	56/23

	
	In relation to equal pay for work of equal value, there was no significant evidence that women were paid less than men for work of the same value. The mean and median gaps across all pay grades were below 5%, with most being below 1%. Faculty level data revealed a small number of pay gaps greater than 5% in favour of men within individual grades within individual faculties. However, these were offset by gaps in favour of women in other areas. 
	57/23

	
	Council noted that: there had been encouraging progress on several metrics related to women and seniority at Essex. However, the University needed to monitor closely the impact of the following developments/initiatives on the gender pay gap: an increase in flexible working arrangements; actions to achieve more balanced ratios at higher grades e.g. a 50:50 distribution in grades 9 and 10, and 40:60 at Grade 11 in the short-term; and the impact of changes in Grades 1-4, where women were currently over-represented. 
	58/23

	
	Council noted that the University would be reviewing data and practices at different stages of the recruitment and employee lifecycle at Essex, with a view to identifying actions to improve the gender pay gap.
	59/23

	
	Council also noted additional actions that have been endorsed by the University Steering Group (USG) to address concerns regarding the pace of progress in reducing the median pay gap. USG had commissioned additional work to identify impactful actions, including targeted actions to enable the progression of women in grades 1-4 and increase male representation in those grades, building on recent initiatives to promote recruitment to professional services roles; and to increase the recruitment and progression of women to ASER (teaching and research) grade 9 and 10 roles.
	60/23

	
	Noting the opportunities associated with growth in the academic staff, a targeted programme of work to improve recruitment of women to grade 9 and 10 roles would be developed, including specific focus on attracting more women into growth areas in the sciences. In addition, and recognising the scale of challenge, USG had assigned the Inclusion Champion for sex, gender, pregnancy and maternity, marriage and civil partnership to oversee the work of the Equality Pay Gap Working Group, to ensure appropriate senior leadership and support at USG level.
	61/23

	
	Council approved the statutory Pay Gap Report 2023 for publication on the University’s website by 30 March 2023, in line with the University’s statutory obligations.
	62/23

	14. SENATE EFFECTIVENESS REVIEW 2021-22 (C/23/17)

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report, which described the findings and recommendations that arose from the Senate Effectiveness Review.
	63/23

	
	Council discussed the relationship between Council, in its capacity as the University’s governing body, and Senate, as the University’s supreme academic authority and accountable to Council. 
	64/23

	
	Council approved the report and the recommendations within. 
	65/23

	15. DENTAL SIMULATION FACILITIES AND CENTRE OF DENTAL EXCELLENCE (C/23/18)

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the report and described the scope, timing, benefits, opportunities, risks, and costs associated with the establishment of new dental simulation facilities and a Centre of Dental Excellence at the University. Potential legal, financial, and operating models were discussed, and the next steps described. 
	66/23

	
	Council agreed that further exploratory work should be undertaken, and approved the continuation of negotiations with Mid and South Essex Integrated Care Systems (MSEICS). 
	67/23

	
	Council delegated authority to the Chair of Council and the Vice-Chancellor to accept the grant, subject to the satisfactory completion of negotiations with MSEICS.
	68/23

	17(a) VISION FOR UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX CAMPUS SERVICES (C/23/19a)

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report and confirmed that the UECS Board would, on case-by-case and meeting-by-meeting bases, approve the attendance of University and UECS officers at Board meetings. 
	69/23

	
	Council approved the report and endorsed the future vision for UECS and the Board’s updated terms of reference. 
	70/23

	17(b) UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX CAMPUS SERVICES ORGANISATIONAL REVIEW (C/23/19b)

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report, and confirmed that as part of an initial informal consultation exercise, an objection had been received from one of the University’s recognised trade unions. 
	71/23

	
	Following consideration of the scope, benefits, risks and costs of the proposals, and having given consideration to the issues raised by one of the University’s recognised trade unions, Council approved the report and endorsed the recommendations within.  
	72/23

	16. ACADEMIC PARTNERSHIPS 2021-22: ANNUAL REPORT (C/23/20)

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within. 
	73/23

	17. TIMES HIGHER EDUCATION WORLD UNIVERSITY RANKINGS 2023 (C/23/21)

	
	Council noted the report.
	74/23

	18. REPORT FROM THE OFFICE FOR STUDENTS WORKING GROUP (C/23/22)

	
	Council noted the report.
	75/23

	19. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL 

	
	a) HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE (C/23/23)

	
	Council approved the report and the recommendations within. 
	76/23

	
	b) NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE (C/23/24)

	
	Council approved the report and the recommendations within.
	77/23

	
	Council congratulated:

· Dr Adam Wright on his appointed to the role of Pro-Chancellor from 1 August 2023 to 31 July 2025;
· Melanie Leech on her appointment to the role of Pro-Chancellor and Chair of Council Designate from 1 August 2023, and to the role of Chair of Council from 
1 August 2024 to 31 July 2024; and 

· Tim Porter on his reappointment to the role of University Treasurer and Senior Independent Director from 1 August 2023 to 31 July 2024.
	78/23

	
	c) POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE (C/23/25)

	
	Council noted the report.
	79/23

	
	d) SENATE (C/23/26)

	
	Council approved the report and the recommendations within.
	80/23

	
	e) UNIVERSITY STEERING GROUP C/23/27)

	
	Council noted the report.
	81/23

	20. DATES OF MEETINGS 2022-23 

	
	Council Forum and Meeting
	15 May 2023, 9.00am – 5.00pm
	82/23

	
	Council Meeting and joint meeting of Senate and Council
	13 July 2023, 9.00am – 5.00pm


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business

Clare Hornsby

Head of Corporate Governance 

March 2023
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